NEWSLETTER
       TOWN OF LEVERETT        www.leverett.ma.us        October 2016
Notes From Around Town

• If you have Leverettnet or internet questions please call Crocker at 413-367-8181
• The Fire Department’s goal is to have EMERGENCY NUMBERS for the end of every driveway. They are red metal numbers on a green post and can be obtained by emailing John Ingram at fire@leverett.ma.us Please be sure you can be located in an emergency!
• Harvest Festival, October 15, LES See enclosed info. 
• The deadline to register to vote in the November 8 election is October 19. You may register on that day from 2-4:00 and 7-8:00 pm at the Town Hall or www.leverett.ma.us and go to the Town Clerk page and click on the register to vote icon.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES:

1 December 2016   1 February 2017
Send news items, rain, and spare bits of rational thought   to: Lisa Stratford at P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA or townclerk@leverett.ma.us or call 548-9150 for guidelines.
From the Select Board



It has been a relatively quiet summer for the Select Board with the focus on managing the ongoing projects. In spite of the water ban and the closing of the Atkins Reservoir due to drought conditions, Amherst is still interested in extending a water line to East Leverett to provide clean water to the houses affected by the plume from the old landfill. We are working with HRA (Franklin County Regional Housing Authority) on a possible CDBG (Community Development Block Grant) to help with the cost. The other option, for which we could be eligible for a different grant, is to drill wells on some nearby land to serve these homes. This would involve creating a Leverett Municipal Water Dept. to oversee and be responsible for the wells which is not as appealing as connecting to the Amherst water supply, at least from an ongoing management point of view. 


Work on the old town garage has begun. We are grateful that residents voted to fund this project and look forward to a smaller eyesore on Montague Rd. We have contracted with Renaissance Builders to oversee the project and are very pleased with how it is going.


The Affordable Housing Trust is happy to report that 2 affordable housing projects have come to fruition; there was one closing in Sept. and another scheduled for Oct.  It is exciting to have Leverett’s Affordable Housing Program produce some results! Due to a change in the law, we should be able to start a down payment assistance program which would provide low interest loans to help eligible home buyers fill the gap in getting a down payment which could get them to 20% of the cost thus avoiding having to pay PMI (mortgage insurance) – a non-recoverable cost for homebuyers. The Trust is just starting to outline the program so look for more on this in the future.


The Appellate Tax Board has held the hearing on the large tax abatement request that has made Leverett’s financial picture unpredictable. Of course, the wheels of justice are not speedy so we probably won’t have a definitive answer until the spring of 2017.

Another quandary that is testing our financial well-being is the regional school assessment controversy. For years the 4 towns in the region have been assessed on the “5 year rolling average” method, wherein each town pays the same amount per student. If we went with the state default method, the statutory method, Shutesbury benefits by paying less per student. Leverett and Amherst would have huge increases which would inevitably result in more budget cuts for the regional school leading to a degraded educational program. A committee made up of 2 members from each of the towns has been meeting throughout the spring and the summer to come to a resolution. We used a temporary formula for this current fiscal year; Leverett ended up paying the highest per student cost. It is most likely that there will not be a permanent fix for FY17-18 as there are many variables (the outcome of the tax abatement appeal for Leverett, large projects that Amherst may fund, and additional revenue for Shutesbury should their solar project happen). The fact that there isn’t a permanent Superintendent of Schools isn’t helping. My contribution to the committee has been to encourage a different view of “ability to pay” than a state formula that works better in large towns and cities than in small rural towns and villages. If we look at some of those factors, Pelham has the least ability to pay. It is conceivable that a formula could be devised that takes into account other wealth (or lack of) factors, but we’re not there yet.

On a positive note, Leverett has signed a contract with Colonial Power to be our municipal power aggregator. The Energy Committee will be hosting information sessions to let folks know how this works. This agreement will let residents buy into 100% green energy sources. None of this would have been possible without the excellent and extensive work of the Energy Committee. Once again, Leverett is fortunate to have residents willing to use their expertise and time to work for the good of the whole.

Julie Shively, for the Select Board
A Message from Your Postal Carrier:
Here are some guidelines to follow when checking your mailbox:


Mailboxes should be 6-8 feet back from the curb for easy approach by letter carrier. For customers who have Sue for their mail carrier, please keep in mind that she is a contract carrier and has to purchase her own vehicle, making the height requirements slightly different for her than for a carrier with a regular postal vehicle.


The height of the box should be 48-50” from the road (where the carrier drives up) to the bottom of the box. This helps make the mailbox more accessible in snowy weather. Regulation for standard postal vehicles is 41-45 feet.


House number or apartment numbers should be clearly marked on the side of the box visible to the carrier as they approach.

More tips:

Tighten loose hinges on the door;
Take care of rusty or loose parts;
Replace missing or faded house numbers;
Keep the path to the mailbox clear;
Make sure the signal flag is in working order;
Leave cookies.
Thank you for your attention to this matter! If you have questions please feel free to call 548-9000.

Fall “Clean Sweep” Bulky Waste Recycling Day 

The 2016 fall “Clean Sweep” Bulky Waste Recycling Day is Saturday, October 22nd, from 9 a.m. to noon.  The three drop-off sites are: the Buckland Recreation Facility at 66 Ashfield Rd. (Rt. 112 South), the Northfield Highway Garage at 49 Caldwell Rd., and the Whately Transfer Station at 73 Christian Lane.  

Residents from any District town may bring tires, appliances, scrap metal, mattresses, construction debris, computers, televisions, propane gas tanks, and other large items. Clean and dry (bagged) textiles and books accepted free for reuse or recycling. Bring bulky rigid plastics (less than 4 ft.) for a special recycling program ($5 per load; for acceptable items, see website or call). Materials will be recycled whenever possible. Disposal fees listed at: www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/cleansweep.html
For more information, contact the Franklin County Solid Waste District: 413-772-2438, info@franklincountywastedistrict.org, www.franklincountywastedistrict.org. MA Relay for the hearing impaired: 711 or 1-800-439-2370 (TTY/TDD). The District is an equal opportunity provider.
TICK REPORT PROGRAM

The Board of Health and Select Board have partnered with the University of Massachusetts Amherst, Laboratory of Medical Zoology in their Tick Report program. Residents who submit a tick to the Lab will be provided a report identifying the tick species and life stage, assessment of the tick's feeding status and the presence of any diseases common to the identified tick species. By both partnering and subsidizing the cost of the tests, the standard service has been reduced from $50 to $25 for Leverett residents. While it is not a substitute for medical consultation or diagnosis, tick testing does provide information about risk to individuals and populations. It is our intent to have the Lab come to Town for a presentation. Please go to www.TickReport.com for additional information.
John Hillman for the Board of Health

Notes from the Leverett Municipal Light Plant (LMLP)

Electricians to Every House:  Grace Electric will visit every house in town at the request of the Leverett MLP to place a “Property of the Town of Leverett MLP” sticker on the ONT box at every house and take a photo of aerial connections to houses, regardless of whether the system is in use or not.  They do not need to go inside and should only be at each house for a few minutes.  Electricians and their vehicles will be identified.

Information always on line: Our LeverettNet website: leverettnet.net can also be accessed through the menu in the Town of Leverett website http://www.leverett.ma.us/.
Outage Prevention:  The primary cause for unplanned outages is tree damage to utility lines.  Eversource manages an ongoing program to remove tree hazards and LeverettNet has arranged with Eversource and our Tree Warden David Finn to create a procedure for residents to report these hazards and protect our network. Both the town website and the LeverettNet website have a form for residents to use.  Please use it if you see a hazardous tree along the roads because protecting our communications is a job we all can do. Here is a link to the form: http://tinyurl.com/leverettnet
Protect your underground connection:  In order to avoid expensive repairs to the underground fiber that brings LeverettNet telephone and Internet services to the premise, remember it is the property owner’s responsibility to avoid damage to the fiber and the ONT.  Conventional methods of identifying utility lines before digging—such as Dig-Safe flagging—are not effective with underground glass fiber, because the metal detectors they use cannot detect glass.  If you plan on digging, contact the LMLP at 548-9699 to get a copy of the digging plan for your location.

Survey:  The Leverett MLP has initiated a new survey of all subscribers after our first year of operation.  The survey was sent by email on 9/15/16.  Please take the time to complete the survey if you have not already.  

***Remember: If you experience an outage, contact Crocker at 413-367-8181.  Crocker will coordinate with our network operator, HG&E, to determine which contractors should be activated.
Margie McGinnis, MLP Manager

Emergency Planning Committee

Unsettled and severe weather can be common in the northeast. 

As summer comes to an end and fall leads into winter we can anticipate unsettled weather. All residents need to anticipate these changes and make sure they are adequately prepared for what Mother Nature may bring us. Powerful winter storms can lead to major power outages. What is an inconvenience in summer and fall can be a major problem in winter.

To help Leverett residents plan for and be better prepared for these emergencies the Leverett Emergency Planning Committee has developed procedures and implemented some tools that we hope can be beneficial.

Leverett maintains an emergency notification system called Connect CTY. This system is used to provide town residents with information that may be important to them. It has been used to alert townspeople of civic events, town meetings, school closings, and other issues of general interest.

In the event of a town-wide or even a localized emergency, this system can be used to send messages to the entire town or a select geographic area. We can provide updates related to the situation and inform you of efforts underway to alleviate the event.

If you are not currently enrolled in this system you will not receive these notifications. Please visit the town webpage to enroll. Go to http://www.leverett.ma.us/ and click on the link “Connect CTY Leverett” at the lower right hand corner of the page. To enroll in “Connect CTY Leverett” or to update existing profile you will need to create a login account. To create this account fill in your e-mail and enter your password. You can now fill in or modify your contact information as needed.

You must establish a personal account. Enter your email address and select a login password, follow the prompts to establish your personal account.

Once in the system it is important that you select and enter all methods of contact that are important to you. We have found that in major power outages it is distinctly possible that other landline communication systems can also fail. This can include landline telephone and fiber systems. If you have a cell phone that can receive voice and or text messages please check these options in the system.

The town has used this system in major power outages to provide residents with information about efforts underway to restore power, road closures, ef the town shelter is open, or other alternatives that might be available. We understand that cell function is limited in Leverett. However, text messages can be fairly reliable.

Be prepared for any emergency event. The Massachusetts Emergency Management Agency, (MEMA) has a wealth of information available on its website. Go to http://www.mass.gov/eopss/agencies/mema/ and click on the link “Be Prepared” on the top left of the page. Click on the “Be Informed link to view the many options available for emergency notification. Mass Alerts is a new system that can be loaded onto a smart phone. The free Massachusetts Alerts app provides emergency notifications and public safety information based on your location, proximity to an event or incident, and the preferences you select.
If you have any special needs that might require additional support in any emergency situation, please contact the Fire Department at 413 548-9225. You cannot wait until an emergency to notify the department but should be registered with the department prior to an emergency.

In the event of a town-wide emergency with any major impact or of long duration the town’s Emergency Operation Center will be activated. Most phone communications will be limited to emergency activities. If you have an emergency call 911. We will try to man the Highway department phone to answer non-emergency calls. Call; 413 548-1022 extension 4. The towns EOC is located in the Public Safety Complex and we will attempt to occupy this site for the duration of the emergency. If the town’s shelter is activated the school will be open for food, shelter, and water. We typically try to provide an area for charging mobile devices along with internet access if available. We are always interested in training volunteers to assist with this operation. Once the shelter is open we need to have it manned at all times that the school is unlocked. We are a small town but mostly very self-sufficient. In an emergency our resources can be stretched thin. Maintaining a list of trained volunteers can be crucial in assisting us to maintain these critical services. If you are interested in assisting, please contact me at 413 548-9232 and leave contact information phone and e-mail and we will be in touch.
Pets are always a concern during an emergency. We do not have the personnel or the space to maintain pets at the town shelter. You should plan for this and make alternative plans as necessary. Please feel free to contact any of us on the Emergency Planning Team with any questions.

Jim Field, Emergency Coordinator

Leverett Energy Committee

URGENT REMINDER (We hope you have already taken this to heart):  The climate crisis grows demonstrably more menacing every single day.

BIG NEWS: Leverett responds by choosing 100% GREEN ENERGY! 

We are pleased to finally announce that the Select Board has approved one of two Energy Committee proposals for forming a town-wide consumer electricity aggregation that will lower electricity costs and bring green energy to our town.  The Board selected Colonial Power, a Massachusetts-based company with extensive aggregation experience, including providing a similar service to many Commonwealth towns in Western Massachusetts.  Each Leverett household will receive a letter from Colonial Power explaining the mechanics of aggregation including the following two important details that we want you to know now: 

(1)  While all town residents will automatically be included in the plan at its onset, every resident is guaranteed the right to opt out of the plan—both at the beginning and later, after a period of participation.  (We hope, of course, that everyone will want to take advantage of this cost-saving and   carbon emissions-reducing plan);

 (2) All residents will continue to receive bills and standard services from Eversource, including emergency repairs.  The only change in paperwork will appear on the back of your bill where the SUPPLY source will be Colonial Power; the DELIVERY listing will remain Eversource.

In addition to the explanatory letter from Colonial Power, Leverett residents will receive notice of at least two scheduled opportunities to meet publicly with members of the Energy Committee and representatives from Colonial Power to ask questions and get more details.  Full implementation of the aggregation will probably not happen until mid-winter.

In 2014, Town Meeting formally approved the Energy Committee proposal to seek the most efficient and reliable method of aggregation to reduce individual and town-wide electricity costs.  However, as many of you know, most committee members were motivated by a desire to do something about the accelerating crisis of global temperature changes. The level of alarm about the damage our everyday fossil fuel consumption is inflicting on our living planet continues to rise faster than earlier anticipated--to the shock and distress of the vast majority of climate scientists. What can our little town do? we asked ourselves. This is the reason we all labored as resolutely as we did. And it worked.  Energy servicing the town through this method will be coming from a 100% green source. This does NOT mean all the molecules of energy flowing into our homes and buildings are 100% green; it means the grid is sending more green energy through the wires to every town because of Leverett’s (and others’) responsible choices.   We have reason to think that our town will be the first or at least among the first in the Commonwealth to choose 100% green energy. By next newsletter we’ll know exactly what level of responsible citizenship we have achieved.

Meanwhile, of course, we encourage everyone to pay attention to other climate-restoring actions you can take: line-dry your clothes outside or inside; go out of your way to buy as much local food and services as are available; make a pledge to do something interesting with your lawn so you don’t have to mow so much of it so often; and make yourself healthier (stronger and leaner) by raking your leaves instead of blowing them around. (Gas-powered lawn mowers and leaf-blowers emit very high quantities of carbon pollution  Leaf-blowers damage the ground under the leaves, make dangerous levels of noise even to the ears of non-operators, stir up random toxic materials and animal droppings that are better left submerged in the ground; and inefficiently use huge amounts of fossil fuel. Some communities have called for a ban on leaf-blowers.

Portia Weiskel for the Leverett Energy Committee: Shirley and Brooke Thomas, George Lockwood, Cynthia Kimmel, and Portia Weiskel 
Historical Commission

Summer found the Historical Commission busy delivering Town Meeting Minutes from 1773 – 2013 to the Boston Public Library to be scanned into an online database called “Digital Commonwealth.”  In June we surveyed and documented all properties stabilized through Community Preservation Act funds. We have a charge from the town to keep an eye on those investments of town funds to make sure conditions of the Preservation Restrictions are met.  

Working with Lisa Stratford, Town Clerk, we continue the inventory of contents of artifacts in the Town Vault.  Over the past six months we have unearthed many interesting documents related to the town’s consolidation of village schools in the 1950s.  We will apply for a Mass Humanities Project Grant to mount an exhibition of related documents and objects from the two Leverett Historical Society museums (Moore’s Corner School House and Family Museum) as well as vault records.  Our draft title is “Education in Leverett, from Village Schools to Consolidation – Who is Our Neighbor?”
We are looking for any memorabilia of interest that you may have that you might loan as part of an exhibit.  We hope to present the exhibit within the next year.  It can be informational as we sort out what the community wants for our school in the near future.  

If you have items to share (or other questions for the Historical Commission), please contact Edie Field, 413-548-9452 or Susan Mareneck, 413-367-2403 or leveretthistoryinfo@gmail.com.  THANK YOU FOR YOUR SUPPORT!

A Fabulous New Year at Leverett Elementary School

Although many equate school with academics, LES teachers also work very hard to help children understand their place in the community and greater world. The tone of the presidential campaign has presented particular challenges. But it has also presented opportunities to have developmentally appropriate discussions about how we treat each other and can learn to disagree in a respectful way. 

   Those conversations were very much at the heart of our celebration of the World Peace Day. We were delighted to have so many Leverett community members in attendance, and the entire day was devoted to the concept of peace. Poet Verandah Porche shared a moving poem she wrote for the occasion.

1.

Listen, friend,

to my little wisdom.

Before we sing,

we must learn to hum.

Life may be stony 

yet sweet as a plum.

Too many hurts

and the hands are numb.

Pick up a guitar 

and start to strum.

The mind is a maze,

but the heart is a drum.

2.

Say peace—

the place we return to

after a storm.  

The rainbow

is our hoop of hope

beyond all harm.

Say peace—

let water flow down  

empty streams.

Our gardens are thirsty

and so are our dreams. 

Say peace—

with a gentle shimmer

anger ends.  

Don’t leave, 

a stranger.

Stay, my friend.

Margot Lacey, LES Principal
Community Pre$ervation Fund

The Community Preservation Fund has monies available for historic preservation, open space preservation, recreation, and affordable housing. Do you have an idea for a project in town that might fall within one of those categories?   We welcome your ideas and inquiries.  The application deadline for the upcoming year is December 1, 2016, an application is available on the Town website.   Call Danielle Barshak, Chairperson of the CPC, at 548-8139, with any questions.

NOTES FROM THE PLANNING BOARD

The Board has been reviewing zoning passed by Town Meeting.  Both the Solar and Wireless Telecommunication bylaws include the Planning Board as the body which grants special permits when they are required.  Most other zoning delegates this function to the Zoning Board of Appeals and we think it makes more sense to have the Solar and Wireless bylaws follow the same procedure.  We plan to bring this zoning change to the next Town Meeting for approval.

We are beginning to consider the issue of income diversity in town and the role zoning might play in this.  To this end we will begin a review of the current accessory apartments and two-family house bylaws to see if these might be relaxed to create more affordable housing opportunities.  Other measures will also be considered in the future as we examine this long-term issue.

The Planning Board meets regularly at 7:30 on the second Wednesday each month.  All are welcome to attend.  If you have an issue which requires special attention, please contact Ken Kahn (548-9158), chair of the PB, to schedule.

Steve Freedman, for the Planning Board
Leverett Cultural Council

The Leverett Cultural Council has been awarded $4,400 by the Massachusetts Cultural Council for fiscal year 2017. The award will provide public funding for the arts, humanities, and interpretive sciences that benefit the Leverett community. In awarding grants, the LCC gives priority to Leverett artists, humanists, scientists, and cultural organizations, and to area events that will benefit the Leverett community, as well as the individuals, organizations and groups who are awarded the grants.  LCC also encourages collaborative projects between cultural groups and community organizations. Applicants from surrounding communities also may be funded provided that the events benefit the  Leverett community.

Approximately one-third of LCC funds will go to school-based and field-trip projects, and one-third to events at the Leverett Public Library. Please note that field trip grants for transportation are limited because of the amount of funding available. Finally, one third of LCC grants will be awarded to individuals and groups that provide cultural events and classes that benefit the Leverett community. Grantees are reimbursed at the end of the projects when their final paperwork is submitted. Progress payments are possible.

Leverett citizens are encouraged to apply for funding. To apply, complete an application form online, at http://www.massculturalcouncil.org. If you wish to apply with a paper application please call Mitch or Sue Mulholland at 413-548-9161 for a copy, and submit the application to: Leverett Cultural Council, PO Box 300, Town Hall, Leverett, MA 01054.  The deadline for receipt of applications is October 17, 2016. Late submissions cannot be accepted.

The Cultural Council also is seeking new committee members. The work load is light and the subject matter interesting. If interested, please call Mitch or Sue Mulholland at the number above.

Happy Birthday Gordon King
Gordon King's birthday was Sept. 11. As many of you will recall he was an institution in Leverett back-in-the-day. If you’d like to send a card his address is:

Livingston Hills Nursing Home and Rehabilitation Center (room 315B)

2791 Route 9, Hudson NY 12534

tel: 518 851-3041 (Gordon is having trouble hearing and seeing.)  His favorite salutation: "Keep the faith.”
HAPPY BIRTHDAY, FAMILY MUSEUM
The Leverett Family Museum will celebrate its 100th birthday on Saturday, October 15. There will be a presentation outlining the history of the Museum at 2:30. It will be held outside (provided the weather cooperates) on the back lawn, so please bring a chair. The Museum has a number of items that will be available for free. For example, a few older school chairs, three-ring binders of assorted sizes and colors, many protective pages for use in these binders, a number of art and history books which were donated, but which have no connection to Leverett, some calendars with Currier and Ives pictures, a small two- drawer filing cabinet and more. The items are free, but donations to the Museum will gladly be accepted. The Museum will be open from 10AM to 4 PM. Questions? Call Edie Field at 548-9452.
_______________________________

Library News

Leverett Library, 75 Montague Rd.  phone: 548-9220  website: www.leverettlibrary.org 

email: leverett@cwmars.org
Library Hours: Tuesday 3-8, Wednesday 10-3, Thursday 3-8, Saturday 10-3 Sunday 12-5 (closed Sundays Memorial Day to Labor Day)
Special Closings: The library will be closed Sunday October 9 for Columbus Day weekend and Thursday November 24 for Thanksgiving.

Great Movies on the Big Screen. Join us one Friday night each month for free movie night. 

Friday Oct. 28 at 7:30, Money Monster, 2016. Rated R, starring George Clooney and Julia Roberts. 
Friday Nov.  at 7:30,  Hologram for the King, 2016 PG 13, starring Tom Hanks. 

Friday Dec. 9 at 7:30, Our Kind of Traitor, 2016 R starring Ewan McGregor and Naomie Harris.
Art in the Community Room, 

October, Bird paintings by Macaylla Silver.

November –December, Hillary Wilbur, watercolors and prints.

Story Hour: Young children and their caregivers are invited to join us for a morning of music, stories, and crafts every Wednesday at 10:30 with Heleen Cardinaux from the Community Network for Children.

 LEGO Club- Elementary school age children are invited to join us every month for some creative building fun. Upcoming dates: Thursday October 20 at 3:15 and Thursday November 17 at 3:15.

Read it, Leverett! If you would like to join the R.I.L. Committee please stop in, call or email us your name and contact information, the selection and organizing process will begin soon.

New book club starting up at the library! If interested in joining, please stop in, email, or call with your name and contact information. 

If you are homebound and need help selecting and/or picking up materials please call, we have volunteers ready to help. 

Hope to see you soon at the library.

Ashley Blais, Library Director

FRIENDS OF THE LIBRARY

The library’s Friends group has received many generous donations in memory of our dear board member and treasurer, Laurel Kahn, who passed away in May.  We are grateful, and will be making an annual donation for the next four years to the Library’s book purchasing fund in Laurel’s name.  Further use of the donations will be decided later this year.

Our Annual Meeting will be held on Sunday, October 23, at 2:30pm in the Library Community Room.  After a short required business meeting, which will include voting on some minor bylaw changes and election of board members, we will hear from Bill Wilson.  Bill is a true friend of the library, who continues to fulfill all requests for minor carpentry needs.  He is also a professor emeritus of forestry, with an avid interest in the UMass school forests.  The title of Bill’s talk is: HAPPY 100TH BIRTHDAY, MT. TOBY DEMONSTRATION FOREST: WHY WE SEE WHAT WE SEE.  Bill will explain how the land has changed over the past 150 million years.  Please join us, there will be refreshments!!

The Friends’ board will be expanding to nine members if the proposed bylaw changes are voted. If you are interested in serving on the board, please contact me at: friendsofleverettlibrary@gmail.com

The board meets 6-8 times per year. Our mission is to support the library and library community in ways that go beyond the normal budget and operations.  Our most recent major project was the audio-visual improvements to the Community Room.  We look forward to our expanded board and encourage anyone interested to ask for more information.

D’Ann Kelty, President
Rattlesnake Gutter Trust (RGT)

Saturday, October 15, 10-1. It is now an annual tradition to have Julie Collier give raptor presentations at the Leverett Harvest Festival (hooray!). Join us in the Leverett Elementary School gym to see and learn about owls from Julie and to pick up RGT information.
Sunday, October 30, 2 PM, Leverett Library. Louise Minks will be holding an interactive talk, Paupers and Poor Farms. The Leverett Town Farm (the poor farm) included within its borders what is now the Cave Hill Conservation Area. Come learn how its residents lived and worked and view maps of the original Town Farm. Co-sponsored by RGT and the Leverett Historical Society.
Saturday, November 12, 1:00 - 3:00 PM. Join geologist Michael Williams for a Walk & Talk: Ancient Stories in Stone, a guided walk on the Cave Hill Conservation Area property. Massachusetts has been called the 3-continent state because large pieces of at least 3 continents were joined to form our state. One of the major boundaries occurs in Leverett, between an ancient volcanic complex and a terrane that was once attached to Africa! We will look for evidence of ancient volcanoes and continents colliding. And enjoy the seasonal streams, cliffs, and spectacular views of fall in New England. RSVP required to office@kestreltrust.org. Co-sponsored by Rattlesnake Gutter Trust, the Leverett Conservation Commission, and the Kestrel Trust. Park in the Cave Hill parking lot or across the way in the lower Peace Pagoda parking lot.

The Leverett  Literature Class Reconvenes

The Leverett Literature Class, which has been meeting monthly on and off for too many years to count, is starting up again. We are always open to new people, and, although we often read literature that might seem “intimidating,” we welcome all levels of readers into our friendly and wide-ranging discussions. The new project for the fall focuses on the wisdom acquired through mindful aging. Class member Jim Perkins has suggested reading Old Age: Journey into Simplicity by Helen Luke, a study from a Jungian perspective of four works of literature:  Homer’s  Odyssey, Shakespeare’s  The Tempest,  Shakespeare’s  King Lear, and T. S. Eliot’s The Four Quartets.  Anyone interested should start looking for your own- or used- or library copy of these books. We will begin with The Odyssey. The class meets  on the 4th Tuesday of the month (possibly every other month) at a class member’s home. The first class discussion will be at the home of Jim Perkins and Paula Green at 7 pm. We can be flexible about time if people need us to be. Please call (best) or email (second best) Portia Weiskel @548-9737 or pweiskel@post.harvard.edu.

Seasonal Sounds of Leverett

Thank you for your help recording the sounds of spring (from peepers to town meeting) and summer (bull frogs and thunder to library concerts). You can hear a few samples at www.rattlesnakeguttertrust.org But now, we need your help recording the sounds of FALL and WINTER. 

Use whatever equipment you have or download a free app (Voice Record Pro) onto your smart phone or other device. For more information go to the website above or pick up a flier with directions at the library or town hall.  

Let us know if you have suggestions or problems with the recording or with sending the recordings to us: sounds@rattlesnakeguttertrust.org - THANK YOU!

Leverett Trails Committee (LTC)

We have two workdays planned. Do join us if you can. If you want to receive emails about workdays or have questions, contact concom@leverett.ma.us. For trail maps and updated information about trails and workdays, go to www.rattlesnakeguttertrust.org/trails. There are also trail maps at the Leverett Library.

Sunday, October 16 @ 8:30AM - 12:00PM : Cave Hill
We will be doing some clean-up of fallen trees and debris, and will add another set of bog bridges. We will meet at the parking lot on Cave Hill. Bring clippers or loppers if you have them.
Saturday, October 22 (Rain date: Sat, Oct 29) 8:30AM ~ 1:30PM: Gordon King
If you can only make it to one of the work days, please come to this one! We will start at 8:30AM, but the exact end time is still TBD. We welcome your help for what time you can spare.  You may have noticed that the walkway leading out of the covered bridge on the Gordon King property is falling apart! With Rocky in the lead, we will be repairing (and largely reconstructing) this walkway. Other projects include trimming back the vegetation from the paths and putting in bog bridges on the Teawaddle Hill Farm property. We will need at least 10-15 people for this work day-- bring your friends! 
Saturday, October 15, 10-1, Leverett Elementary School. LTC will have a table at the Leverett Harvest Festival. Come by and say hello! 

LTC is co-sponsored by the Leverett Conservation Commission and the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust.

FRANKLIN COUNTY DIAPER BANK 

LOW ON FUNDS – and DIAPERS!

Diapers are a Basic Need, Not a Luxury

The Diaper Bank run by the Franklin County Resource Network Diaper Task Force serves all of Franklin County and the North Quabbin area and provides free diapers to families in times of financial struggles.  We are running low on funds to purchase diapers to replenish our supply.  The number of families using our distribution sites is on the increase.  We encourage people to donate funds in any amount since this allows us to buy diapers in the sizes most needed.  However, real diapers are greatly appreciated.  

We need your help!!  Here is what you can do……

· Go to our Community Action website for handouts, information, flyers, ideas, facts about diapers, donor information form, etc.  

· www.communityaction.us  link to “Ways to Give”

· Online donations are easy!!  or you can write a check.  

· Print our flyers, postcards, graphic about “Why Diapers Matter,” the “Diaper Gap,” and other informative material to share with others.

· Contact your co-workers, friends, neighbors, organizations you belong to, local businesses, neighborhood stores, etc. and encourage them to donate.  

· Consider putting out a diaper collection box or a donation jar where you work or in your church/place of worship, or other locations.  

Our young children and their families send their thanks!  

Judy Weinthaler, Coordinator

Calling all Train Enthusiasts:
Elijah (Ellie) Flint (a young Leverett historian of trains and collector of railroad memorabilia) will have a model train layout display at this year’s Harvest Festival on October 15, 2016.  Folks are encouraged to bring trains in to be repaired, cleaned, and run on the layout, with the running being free, and all maintenance being for a minor fee of a few bucks to clean and lubricate.  The plan is to encourage people to bring "toy" trains, or trains that were made in mostly O and S scale, between the late 1800s and the 1990s, but especially those prior to 1969, known as "postwar" trains, unless they predate 1945, in which case they are "prewar". My focus is on those two eras, as they are the most memorable.
36th Annual

Leverett Harvest Festival
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October 15, 2016 

Around the Leverett Elementary School Playground

Fire Dept. Pancake Breakfast 8:00-10:30
to benefit the Leverett Fire Dept. Assoc.

Leverett Elementary School cafeteria
Adults $8, Children $5
Fire Department Open House  10:30-1:00
There will be a fire extinguisher demonstration and a chance to see vehicles and equipment. 
Festival grounds open    9:30-1:30 
  **We all would enjoy more handmade or unique items for sale, more fun activities for all ages, more tables of tag sale miscellany, more businesses getting their name out there, more people walking around enjoying the day, the food, the company.  If you would like to set up a table please feel free to come and BYO-table.
6th Grade Spaghetti Supper   5:30-7:00
 Come for an evening of food and fun to support the Leverett 6th Grade.
Adults- $8/ Children- $6 in advance ($10/$8 at the door)
Tickets are available from any 6th grader, in the school office, or at the Leverett Library.  Vegetarian and gluten-free options will be served.

** Note to all vendors
Please make sure your vehicles are removed from the parking lot and driveway by 8:45 AM. Thank you.
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EARLY VOTING HOURS IN LEVERETT
Registered voters in Massachusetts will be able to cast their ballots before Election Day on November 8.  Early voting is open to all voters to make it more convenient to participate in the Presidential Election scheduled for November 8. Registered voters in Leverett can come to Town Hall during the hours listed below to cast their ballot. Early Voting will take place at the Leverett Town Hall, 9 Montague Road, from Monday, October 24, 2016, through Thursday, November 3, 2016.

Hours of Early Voting:


Monday, Oct. 24– Thursday, Oct. 27:


9:30AM – 1:30PM


Saturday, Oct, 29,
9:00 AM - noon

Monday, Oct. 31– Thursday, Nov. 3:


9:30AM – 1:30PM

Know before you go: 
To expedite everyone’s voting experience please consult the RED BOOK you received in the mail from the Secretary of State’s Office regarding the ballot questions or go to: 
http://www.sec.state.ma.us/ele/ele16/ballot_questions_16/ballot_questions16.htm
or use the link on the Town Clerk’s webpage at www.leverett.ma.us
(Cover art by former Leverett resident, Bill Healy)
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